
Town of Meridian Hills

 Town Council Meeting

November 12th, 2012

 

The meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council was called to order at 7 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School

In Attendance:

Walter Freihofer, Councilor

Kristina. Frey, Councilor




Terry O’Brien, Councilor

Officer Rick Batza for Michael Russo, Town Marshall




John Taylor, Treasurer




Sue Beesley, Town Attorney

Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer




Residents & Visitors:
Greg Jacoby




Brian Tuohy




Dr. Matthew Miller – Head of School at Park Tudor




Alan Drane




Mark Sawyer




Scott Roudebush –Hittle Landscaping




Ryan Taylor





Kristin Tonyn




Bill Kintly




Stacey McKinney




Sue Burrows




Patrick Conner




Fred Poyd

After the Pledge of Allegiance, President Walter Freihofer modified the agenda to accommodate visitors in attendance for a presentation on drainage options for Pennsylvania Street and for voting on recommendations of the Land Use Committee. 

 President Freihofer introduced Alan Drane and Scott Roudebush of Hittle Landscaping and Stone Center.   The topic presented was the potential use of permeable pavers for the expected Spring Drainage project along Pennsylvania Street.  Next spring with the resurfacing of Pennsylvania Street, the town will also be addressing drainage issues by the use of hybrid ditches and swales.

Conflicts with utilities along Pennsylvania Street cause swales and hybrid ditches to be set back further from the road.   Use of permeable pavers not only allow for drainage, but access to utilities.   

Over the years, parking blisters were created by residents along the street to allow for parking by the street.   Parking Blisters added to surface drainage problems along the street.  If permeable pavers were used in replacement, drainage would be improved and allow for parking on these pavers.

The presentation was an introduction to the concept.  Discussion followed.  Cost of the permeable pavers would be covered by residents. 

President Freihofer introduced  Attorney Brian Tuohy, a resident of the Town of Meridian Hills, and Dr. Matthew Miller, Headmaster at Park Tudor School.   

Mr. Tuohy presented information that had been previously presented to the Land Use Committee seeking Town’s consent or approval for Rezoning of 10.5 acres north of the Park Tudor Campus.

Park Tudor is seeking to rezone three tracts of property that it had acquired north and adjacent to  the main campus.   He explained that Park Tudor School owns 55 acres of land within the Town of Meridian Hills.    The request is to rezone the tracts to SU2, matching the rest of the schools zoning.   

Currently one tract is 5.5 acres adjacent to the campus currently zoned DP and two other tracts are to the north of that tract and are 0.55 acres and 3.3 acres are currently zoned D1.

Park Tudor had met with Resident Gregg Jacoby and other neighbors to address any concerns. Mr. Tuohy stated that 

1) Park Avenue would not be used as a primary entrance, but that an entrance along Park Avenue would be accessible for pedestrians, bicycles and maintenance vehicles. 

2) A Cross Country running trail and walking path could be within 50 feet of the boundary of the property. 

3) Trees would remain a priority.  Any Buildings would have a maximum height of 40 ft. rather than the 50 ft. on current buildings, unless requested by the Town.

4) Lights and noise from evening school events would be taken into consideration by the school.

5) Fence would match the current fencing at the school.

6) Fishback Creek and its drainage would be a consideration in development.

Mr. Tuohy stated that the school didn’t have to have a development plan but would submit 30 days prior any plans to the Clerk-Treasurer of the Town.

In summary, Mr. Tuohy stated the Park Tudor School has $26 million in capital investments on the campus and that the rezoning allows for Park Tudor to remain at it location for the foreseeable future.   He requested the Town Council approve the request to rezone the property.

Discussion followed.   President Freihofer said that the Land Use Committee met on November 8th and voted to recommend that the Council approve the rezoning request.   Resident Bill Quigley expressed concern that the access road entrance off of Park Avenue would be too close to his property.  Attorney Tuohy agreed to modify and add wording that the access road entrance would be more than 50 ft. from his property.  Councilor Frey asked whether the other residents on Park, College, and 75th Street that live next to the property had been contacted.

Based upon the recommendation of the committee, the Council approved the request for rezoning by a vote of 3-0.

President Freihofer requested that the Council approve two other Land Use Committee recommendations.   First was a recommendation by the committee to vote in support of a side yard setback variance by Resident Sue Burrows for an open garage carport.  Ms. Burrows had presented his request over a year ago.   Committee voted in support.  Council approved by a vote of 3-0.

The second request for approval of a rear setback variance was for a property at 95 Wellington, just south of Meridian Hills.   Resident Greg Jacoby stated that this historic home was one of the first homes built in Wellington.   The variance request was for building a garage addition that needed to be built on an angle in order to accommodate two large trees.  Council approved 3-0.

Residents Forum

The Residential Forum began with a discussion on speeding around 7700 N. Pennsylvania St.   Discussion on speed limits of 25-30 mph followed and the Council recommended the Town Police increase their monitoring at this location.    Councilor Frey also commented that speeding is an issue around St. Luke’s on 75th Street and Holliday Drive West during school hours.

Police Report

Officer Rick Batza attending for Town Marshall Michael Russo submitted the Monthly Police Report.   Officer Batza reported that the new Radar Gun arrived and that the technology and versatility is vastly improved.   The radar gun has the capability of battery and plug in power sources.   He commented that it should be helpful in monitoring speeding vehicles in the Town.

Officer Batza reported that the new squad car had been ordered and should arrive by the end of the year.      

Officer Batza commented that Halloween was safe and had heard no complaints.  He commended parents for going with children in the Town.   He also thanked the Town for paying for candy to be distributed by the officers on duty.

Officer Batza reported that he had heard of no new copper gutter thefts since a suspect was apprehended on October 8th.     

Officer Batza recommended that all residents change the batteries in their smoke detectors as we enter the Christmas holiday season.   He also recommended that residents consider carbon monoxide detectors for their home.   

Report of Town Engineer

Engineer Jay Vorisek reported that the portable radar speed sign had been ordered from All Traffic Solutions, Inc.    The Town entry sign at 79th and Spring Mill Road had the graffiti removed.    

The presentation on permeable pavers earlier in the meeting was part of an update on the Pennsylvania repaving project for 2013 by DPW.   Engineer Vorisek had provided more detail on the related drainage project on Pennsylvania Street after discussing this with John Oakley of DPW   the amended plan had been approved and the project is expected to start in March or April of 2013.  Councilor Freihofer commented that he had taken on more look at the tree plan, and stated that any trees removed would be replaced by 25 Oak, Tulip, Redbud and Sycamore trees.

Approval of Minutes 

Council approved as amended the Council Meeting Minutes for September 9th, 2012.

Town Attorney 
Attorney Sue Beesley stated that she had nothing to report at this council meeting. 

Report of Clerk Treasurer 
Clerk-Treasurer John Taylor reported that the Snow Removal contract had been renewed with ARW Trucking at the same pricing as the prior year.  

Clerk-Treasurer Taylor reported that Stavros Lawn Service had been contracted to clear and maintain the landscaping at 73rd and Meridian Blvd.   The area behind the Town Entry sign had become overgrown.   This would be added to the regular lawn service for common areas and signs.   

Stavros will also clear over grown weeds and bushes along the west side Pennsylvania street north of 64th Street/ Arden Street up to the rear entrance to the Indianapolis Hebrew Congregation.    Clerk-Treasurer Taylor agreed to contact Woodmont and the IHC to maintain this property in the future. 

Vine and Branch had been contracted to provide annual tree maintenance on Town property based upon a priority list created by Town Arborist Jud Scott.  The priority list had been created from a Town tree tour conducted by Arborist Scott, Clerk-Treasurer Taylor, and President Freihofer earlier in the year.

President Freihofer asked about the letters that were supposed to be sent to residents as a reminder to maintain trees on their properties as a result of the Town tree tour.   Discussion followed and it was agreed to discuss with Arborist Scott the timing of the letter, so that residents would be able to address these issues in the spring.  

The Council approved the ARW, Stavros, and Vine & Branch contracts by a vote of 3-0.

 New Business

Attorney Sue Beesley provided the first and Second reading of the Ordinance MH2012-02 to approve the Town Seal.     Council voted to approve by a vote of 3-0.

Committee Reports

Development Standards Committee  (Land Use Committee)- 

Nothing further to report.   (Refer to minutes at the start of the meeting)

Claims & Vouchers

Council Voted to approve claims and vouchers for October 8th, 2012 for $25,526.65 and November 12th for $23,416.71 by a vote of 3-0.

	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted October 8, 2012
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll 10/4/12- 10/17/12 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 10/18/12- 10/31/12 (estimated) 
	
	4,900.00 

	2430
	Sign-A-Rama (Invoice 22384) (50%)
	
	
	632.50 

	2431
	AT&T 
	
	
	
	
	84.13 

	2432
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	
	388.63 

	2433
	IPL 
	
	
	
	
	565.67 

	2434
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 12657)
	
	4,891.82 

	2435
	Bingham Greenebaum Doll (October retainer)
	
	1,000.00 

	2436
	Indianapolis Star (legal advertising)
	
	
	163.77 

	2437
	Information Services Agency (IMPD access)
	
	34.89 

	2438
	Tom Wood Ford (police car repair)
	
	
	805.88 

	2438
	Tom Wood Ford (police car repair)
	
	
	144.56 

	2439
	Judd Scott (Invoice 1235)
	
	
	275.00 

	2440
	Delp Printing (anniversary post cards)
	
	327.00 

	2441
	Sign-A-Rama (Invoice 22304)- balance due less $5500 deposit
	5,485.00 

	2442
	Stavros Lawn Service
	
	
	
	848.00 

	2443
	Stan's Sign & Design (Invoice 17565)
	
	79.80 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$25,526.65 


	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted November 12, 2012
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  11/1/12-  11/14/12 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 11/15/12- 11/28/12 (estimated) 
	
	4,900.00 

	2444
	Liberty Mutual (work comp renewal premium)
	
	3,485.00 

	2445
	AT&T 
	
	
	
	
	84.28 

	2446
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	
	384.77 

	2447
	IPL 
	
	
	
	
	565.67 

	2448
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 12754)
	
	1,812.70 

	2449
	Bingham Greenebaum Doll (November retainer)
	1,000.00 

	2450
	Indianapolis Star (legal advertising)
	
	
	122.46 

	2451
	Information Services Agency (IMPD access)
	
	34.89 

	2452
	Mike Russo (Halloween candy)
	
	
	117.44 

	2453
	Copsgear.com (hand held radar unit)
	
	1,823.00 

	2454
	Pomp's Tire Service (Invoice 790025220)
	
	90.00 

	2455
	Sign-A-Rama (Invoice 22384)- balance due less $632.50 deposit
	632.50 

	2456
	Stavros Lawn Service
	
	
	
	949.00 

	2457
	Sewah Studios Inc (Invoice 29897)- Historical Marker
	2,515.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$23,416.71 


The meeting was adjourned at 9:00 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

John Taylor

Clerk Treasurer


